WILMINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Wednesday 12th January 2022                   commencing at 7.00pm
MINUTES
[bookmark: _Hlk54158899]Prior to the Meeting the Chairman drew attention to the protocol regarding the audio and visual recording of the Meeting or of any part thereof
[bookmark: _Hlk89772086]Members Present: Mr D Pickersgill, (Chairman); Mrs M Peters; Mr B Garden; Mr S Parsons; Ms T Jones; Mr J Swift and Mr J Beschizza.
1. Apologies for Absence/Non-Attendance
Mrs S Brown, (Vice Chair) apologies given prior to meeting.
2. Declarations of Disclosable Pecuniary or Prejudicial Interest
None. 
3. Public Participation

None.

4. Minutes of the Previous Meeting
The Minutes of the Meeting held on 1st December 2021 were approved and adopted as a true record.
5. Urgent Items
None. 
6. Finance

(a) Financial Statements

The Financial Statements for the month ended 30th November 2021 and 31st December 2021 were approved.

(b) 2022/23 Budget

Having been circulated prior to the Meeting, the Budget for 2022/23 was approved. Thanks was given to the Clerk and Head of Finance Cllr Beschizza for their work involved. [AP]

(c) Precept Base

It was noted that the Precept Base for 2022/23 was 2988.86




(d) Government Support Grant

It was noted that the Government Support Grant of £1,317 would be paid in two instalments during 2022/23.

(e) Workplace Pension

To consider the exclusion of the press and public for the following items of business on the ground that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraph 4 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A to the Local Government Act 1972

7. Matters Arising from Previous Meetings of the Parish Council (Not covered Elsewhere in the Main Agenda)

(a) 2021/22 and 2022/23 Projects 

None.

(b) Parish Highways Improvement Plan (ongoing)

It was noted that Items 9 & 11 were being handled by DBC and 10 & 12 were complete.
Cllr Swift advised that he has still not heard from Senior Project Manager with regards to a possible site meeting at Church Hill. 
The Clerk advised she would chase the officer again for a response. [AP]

8. Matters Arising from Previous Meetings of the Parish Council (Not covered Elsewhere in the Main Agenda)

(a) Updates on Parish Initiatives

None 


(b) Ann Allen Allotments

It was agreed that the Oakfield Park Allotments would be formally renamed to Ann Allen Allotments with an announcement to be made in February 2022. [AP]


(c) Councillor Vacancy

It was noted that there was no call for an election and that the Clerk would follow the co-option procedure and advertise the vacancy. [AP]


(d) Criminal Damage Oakfield Park

PCSO Joe Smith gave a verbal update to advise that the Police are currently carrying out an investigation and once CCTV footage had been viewed a further update would be given to the Clerk to whether the Police are able to prosecute the offenders. 
Members then discussed the options of installing a gate/ bollard at either the entrance to the driveway or outside the pavilion to stop unauthorised vehicles entering. 
It was agreed that no action would be taken and a gate/bollards were not required. [NB]

(e) PCSO Joe Smith

PCSO Joe Smith gave a verbal update on local issues affecting Wilmington at present including night hawking, anti-social behaviour, illegal parking at peak school times, theft and car crime and the action being taken.
Joe was keen to work with Wilmington Parish Council in tackling local issues and it was agreed that the Clerk and Joe would look to set up a community engagement event in the near future.
It was also agreed that he would send over a crime report newsletter to the Clerk each month to be published on the Council’s website and that the Clerk would publish the PCSO’s details online and distribute to all Members. [AP]


(f) Pavilion Cleaner

It was suggested by Members that a cleaner is sought via a local advert at the Memorial Hall or by a local recommendation rather than an Agency.
Councillor Jones recommended a local company and the Clerk took the details and would follow up and report back to Council in due course. [AP]

9. Planning Applications for Consideration and to Note Any Comments or Observations submitted to the Planning Authority

Applications were considered with any comments already submitted to the Planning Authority noted. The Clerk was instructed to submit any comments or observations made on other Applications to the Planning Authority being

i. DA/21/01809/FUL- 34 Squires Way, Wilmington
Erection of a single storey rear extension
No comments/ observations

ii. DA/21/01811/FUL- 20 Oakfield Park Road, Wilmington 
Alterations to roof from hip end to gable end for provision of dormer window with Juliette balcony in rear elevation and roof lights in front elevation in connection with providing additional rooms in the roof space.
No comments/ observations

iii. DA/21/00968/FUL- Adjacent 18 Fernheath Way, Wilmington
Demolition of existing detached garage and erection of a one-bedroom single storey detached dwelling with associated park area.
Comments submitted 2nd December 2021- The Parish Council notes that the amended plans do not reduce the overall height and sets the new building further into the curtilage of the existing building.  These changes do not materially change the previous representation that the development is a visually obtrusive, overbearing and un-neighbourly form of development, out of character to the surrounding area, and one which creates excessive shadowing to the frontages of Nos 12, 14 and 16, all being bungalows which sit at a lower level to the proposed building, and a mere 9 metres distant. Indeed, the change of position increases the effect to Nos 14 and 16, the lowest of the three bungalows, to the minimal benefit of No 12.  However, the reduction in the number of bedrooms and re-positioning of the bathroom does address the previous concerns re noise nuisance to bedroom occupants.  The replacement of the existing garage would still result in a loss of parking space for No 18, the frontage of which does not allow for parallel off-street parking of 2 vehicles thus increasing the likelihood of on street parking in the cul de sac turning circle on which this development sits.  The development would lead to the loss of a large garden property, reducing property choice within Joydens Wood. Additionally, the recent significant reduction in the frequency of buses to Dartford and West Kingston reduces the sustainability of the site compared to that considered acceptable in the previous, failed, application. The use of this windfall site is unwarranted with the dis-benefits of the proposed development outweigh the benefit.

iv. DA/21/01826/FUL- 2 Dene Close, Wilmington
Erection of a single storey rear extension with roof alterations to create additional in the roof space. Existing detached garage to be reduced in size.
No comments/ observations

v. DA/21/01765/FUL- 102 Birchwood Road, Wilmington
Demolition of existing bungalow and erection of a 5-bedroom house and detached double garage.
No comments/ observations

vi. DA/21/01858/FUL- 1 The Close, Wilmington
Erection of a first-floor rear extension incorporating new windows within the side elevation.
[bookmark: _Hlk93403108]No comments/ observations

vii. DA/21/01864/FUL- Rowhill Mount, Rowhill Road
Erection of a replacement front boundary wall, fencing and gates, as well as associated works (part retrospective).
No comments/ observations

viii. DA/21/01850/FUL- 83 Birchwood Road, Wilmington
Raising height of roof, erection of a part one/part two storey front, side and rear extension and provision of front and rear dormers and side roof lights in connection with providing additional rooms in the roof space and provision of a front boundary gate and boundary wall.
No comments/ observations

ix. DA/21/01842/TDA- Barn End Lane (West of 1 & 2 Brewers Field)
Application of determination pursuant to Schedule 2 Part 16 of the Town and Country Planning (General Permitted Development) (England) Order 2015 as to whether prior approval is required for the proposed 'slim line' phase 8 monopole with wraparound cabinet at base, 3 No. additional ancillary equipment cabinets and associated ancillary works.
Comments submitted 29th December- The Parish Council are minded that this proposal as outlined indicates that no consideration has been given to the street scene of the local area, the community, residential properties, nor consideration to allow the local community, local councillors, local residents and businesses alike the opportunity to contribute in a meaningful way, prior to this notification being made.    
The Parish Council has received no basis or evidence for the need of the mast, nor have we been advised of a further wider plan of any additional masts, as outlined in as a requirement in paragraph 115 and 117 of the NFFP.
'Applications for electronic communications development (including applications for prior approval under the General Permitted Development Order) should be supported by the necessary evidence to justify the proposed development.'
‘'The number of radio and electronic communications masts, and the sites for such installations, should be kept to a minimum consistent with the needs of consumers, the efficient operation of the network and providing reasonable capacity for future expansion'
The Parish Council are concerned that this application does not demonstrate any sufficiency of terms in consideration of location and design and in conjunction with the surrounding culture of the Parish Community and the location to residential properties, in addition the Council believes that the Compliance Proposed elevation as outlined will see the proposed mast sit significantly higher than the natural topography of the area and infrastructure of the locality, and therefore will be intrusive and non-sympathetic or camouflaged to the street scene. 
Requirements that are outlined in paragraph 115 of the NFFP. 
'Where new sites are required (such as for new 5G networks, or for connected transport and smart city applications), equipment should be sympathetically designed and camouflaged where appropriate.'
The application does not demonstrate that this is the least visually intrusive location for the proposed installation. The proposal is therefore contrary to Policy DP2 of the adopted Development Plan.
The Parish Council supports and understands the need to ensure that the Parish has sufficient 5G access as part of the Shared Rural Network, but equally we must ensure that practical changes strike a careful balance between removing unnecessary technology barriers and making sure we protect our precious landscapes. 

It was noted that Councillor Garden disagreed with the comments made on this application.

x. DA/21/01839/FUL- 63 Tredegar Road, Wilmington
Erection of a single storey rear extension
No comments/ observations





10. Chairman’s Updates

To note that the pavilion refurbishment has started with the Groundsman carrying out the redecorating of the Clerks office and main hall area during the winter months. 

11. Ward Matters Raised by Members

Councillor Jones raised an issue with the repair work at Church Hill, following a burst pipe. Councillor Pickersgill advised that this had already been raised by Councillor Hunnisett who was waiting for Thames Water to inspect the area. The Clerk advised she would chase up with Councillor Hunnisett and report back to Members. [AP]

It was then raised that also on Church Hill at the entrance to Oakfield Academy the gates were being used as an entrance/ exit for pupils and cars were parking inconsiderately. The question was raised to whether these gates were an official opening or whether they were being used to help control social distancing at the school during COVID 19. Councillor Pickersgill said he would speak with the school directly and report back to Members. [AP] 

12. Items to Note or Endorse the Actions Taken

(a) Dartford Borough Council Planning Decisions

To note decisions made by the Borough Council being - 

i. DA/21/01471/FUL- 11 Birchwood Drive
Permission granted
ii. DA/21/01542/FUL- 14 Taylor Row
Permission granted
iii. DA/21/0157/FUL- 5 Manor Gate Lane
Permission granted
iv. DA/21/01545/FUL- Ivydene, Barn End Lane
Permission granted
v. DA/21/01606/FUL- 1 The Close
Permission granted
vi. DA/21/01470/FUL- 10 Hurlfield, Wilmington
Permission granted
vii. DA/21/01639/FUL- 100 Birchwood Road
Permission refused
viii. DA/21/01565/TPO- 146 Birchwood Road
Consent granted
ix. DA/21/01621/FUL- 46 Chestnut Grove
Permission granted
x. DA/21/01661/VCON- Rahan House, 8 Birchwood Rd
Permission refused
xi. DA/21/00124/FUL- 57 Birchwood Road
Permission refused
xii. DA/21/01615/FUL- 1 Hook Green Farm 
Permission refused
xiii. DA/21/01634/FUL- Rowhill Mount, Rowhill Road
Permission refused
xiv. DA/21/01717/FUL- 124 Hawley Road
Permission granted

(b) Dartford Borough Council Planning Appeals Lodged

DA/21/01238/FUL- 206 Birchwood Road

(c) Dartford Borough Council Planning Appeals Decisions

APP/T2215/D/21/3282756- 14 High Road, Wilmington

(d) Kent County Council Planning Applications
 
None

(e) Kent County Council Planning Decisions

None

(f) [bookmark: _Hlk73449880]Other Items to Note or Actions Taken Endorsed 

[bookmark: _Hlk62388179]To note or endorse other items received or actions taken as appropriate, being –

i. It was noted that Leyton Cross Social Club are unveiling a plaque in memory of Ann Allen on Friday 21 January prior to by election and all are welcome. 



The following publications were available to any Member on request –
Countryside Voices
Countryside Field Work Winter 2021



[bookmark: _Hlk89774838]Signed ……………………
            Parish Chairman
Meeting concluded at 8.12 pm
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